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Minutes of Meeting held on Monday 29 November 2010

in The Hugh Miller Institute

Present:

Community Councillors: Ronald Young (Chair), Julie Penwright, Helen Elliott, Vanessa Halhead, Lynne Sproull, John Wood

Youth Representatives: Paige Shepherd

Highland Councillors: Cllr David Alston

Northern Constabulary: PC Williams

Community Council Secretary: Estelle Ellwood

Item
Details
Action

1
Chairman’s Welcome 

Ronald welcomed the Councillors to the meeting.

Apologies 

CI Mike Coats, Bob Cameron, Di Agnew, Cllr Craig Fraser, Vivienne Griffiths, Douglas McPhee, Anne Short




2
Approval of previous minutes

     Proposed: Julie Penwright Seconded: Helen Elliott




3
Youth Issues 



3.1
Highland Youth Voice

Paige said that she had attended the November conference held in Badaguish where there were some very useful workshops and a Ceilidh. She announced that she has been voted as an Executive, the councillors congratulated her on this appointment.




3.2
Dance Classes

Paige advised that Wanda has secured funding for dance classes again. The classes will run for 8 weeks in the Victoria Hall.




3.3
Youth Cafe

Paige said that John McNaught is currently working on an arts project with the youngsters in the Youth café. They are making a wall hanging using digital imaging.

The youngsters at the Junior Youth Café are undertaking “Dynamic Youth Awards”.

These awards encourage and support youth participation, the process encourages young people to take increasing responsibility for their own future so they have to set their own aims and objectives for the year ahead and then work towards them.




3.4
Moray Firth Radio Funding

Wanda submitted an application for funding which has been successful. The funding will benefit the Youth Café, Fourways and Cromarty Football Club. The Councillors congratulated Wanda on her success.




3.5
School Bus

Paige said that one of the buses used does not have seat belts on every seat. She was asked to let Ronald know the exact details when this next occurred.








3.6
Snow Plough

A number of youngsters have asked Paige to find out why the local snowplough has not been used in Cromarty this week. David advised that it has been moved to Dingwall. (See Item 14.2 )




4
Chief Inspector Mike Coats – Northern Constabulary

Unfortunately Chief Inspector Coats was unable to attend the meeting due to bad weather. The Councillors agreed that they would still like to meet with him, before the next Community Council meeting in January.

Estelle will contact CI Coats to try to arrange an extra meeting with him between 9 and 17 December. As Estelle will be away for that period, Julie kindly offered to take minutes at the meeting.


EE

5
Police Report

PC Williams said there had been few incidents during the month:-

· An individual has been charged with vandalism of a phone box

· In another case of vandalism, a youngster broke a window in a house in Allan Square by throwing apples

PC Williams said that he has no news about the closure of the Cromarty Police Station. He advised that the decision has been deferred until January.

He advised that there is a possibility that some police forces will be amalgamated. David added there a proposal has been put forward to create a single Scottish Police Force. The Scottish Government has appointed a Commission to look into the restructuring of all public services in Scotland.

PC Williams advised that he has been awarded a Long Service Medal for 21 years service. The Councillors congratulated him on this award.




6
Bob Cameron (Highland Council) Bright Spark Development

Bob Cameron and Di Agnew were unable to attend the meeting due to bad weather.

David explained the background of this development for the benefit of the new Councillors.

Ronald said that Duncan Cameron of Bright Spark now has all the information available for the public consultation meeting which he would still like to hold in January. However, the Councillors need to meet with Bob Cameron first to discuss the benefits of this development for the community and to understand the requirements of the Community Council.

It was agreed that this could not wait until the next meeting scheduled for 10 January, so Estelle will try to arrange for Bob Cameron and Di Agnew to attend the extra meeting that will be arranged for Chief Inspector Mike Coats.


EE





7
Matters arising from previous meeting




7.1
4 Police Report

Estelle wrote to CI Coats to invite him to the meeting.




7.2
8 5 Year Plan  & Community Councillors’ Portfolios

Estelle updated and issued the master documents to Councillors.




7.3
15.2 Football Field

Estelle wrote to Ian Goode to obtain an update on the reinstatement work required for the football field. No response received to date.

Estelle wrote to Ian Goode to obtain an update on the provision of a new fence. No response received to date. However, David advised that he met with Di and Ian to discuss this matter and the funding required for the new fence.




8
Feedback from Black Isle Ward Forum on 11 November 2010

As none of the Councillors were able to attend the Ward Forum, David provided some feedback.

The main topics were Community Transport and the Highland Wide Local Development Plan. Lead Speakers were Senior Transport Officials with The Highland Council and Sheila Fletcher, Community Transport Association and Chair of the Ross-shire Transport Forum.
David said that Alistair Goodall from Stagecoach said that the quality of service provided in the Black Isle was not acceptable. He is a Black Isle resident and uses the local bus service, as he does not drive, so he is familiar with the problems experienced locally. He advised passengers that they must complain so that their problems are made visible and can be addressed. The biggest complaint has been about the change to the Rosemarkie service, particularly since the provision of service to Rosemarkie meant that local residents could get to the Post office in Fortrose when their post office was shut down.

Sheila Fletcher (Chair of the Ross-shire Transport Forum) passed the Cromarty log of complaints to the Traffic Commissioner and has received a response. The Traffic Commissioner has contacted the bus company and obtained a report on the complaints. The Traffic Commissioner is happy that the bus company has investigated the complaints and has made changes to improve punctuality and reliability of the service.

Estelle advised that 3 complaint forms have been submitted during the month. She will pass the details to Sheila Fletcher.


EE

9
Gaelic Chapel  (Item to be retained on the agenda.)

Craig has met with the Highland Council Solicitor to discuss the way forward.

Craig has asked Estelle to check through the minutes and to advise him of the people who agreed to be Trustees.


EE





10
Community Councillors’ Portfolios 

Black Isle Pool – Ronald offered to take on this Portfolio item and Lynne offered to provide support.

Formal Car Sharing – Julie offered to take on this portfolio item.

Estelle will update the master document accordingly and reissue to Councillors. 

Sea Defences - Ronald

Ronald has spoken to John Porteous and will meet with him to discuss sea defence issues and possible costings to resolve the issues.

Dog Fouling - Julie

Julie advised that the problem always gets worse at this time of year as some owners do not bother to pick up when it is dark. She would like to put up some posters around town to remind people to pick up. She suggested inviting the primary school to take part in a competition to produce posters. The Councillors approved this idea. Julie will speak to Head Teacher Henri Shepherd. She will also speak to David about obtaining funding to cover the prize money / poster printing costs from the BI Discretionary Budget. She will ask David or Craig to act as Judge.


EE

11
Victoria Hall

Vivienne was unable to attend the meeting but provided a report for Estelle to read out as follows:-.

· VHMC is still trying to settle the legal side of things with Highland Council, this now has a deadline of 16 December, imposed by Bob Cameron. A Letter of Comfort has been received by VHMC confirming our management of the Hall ahead of a formal SLA.

· SLA funding for Wanda’s activities is coming through on a monthly basis at present.

· The new fridge has been installed successfully and the kitchen skylight has been repaired.

· Still awaiting receipt of the Public Entertainment Licence from Highland Council, although it has been granted.

· Vivienne had also provided copies of the Profit and Loss account which  Estelle distributed to Councillors. Vivienne added that there was “no exceptional income or expenditure to report on.”




12


Dr Forth’s Bequest

The Councillors agreed that the Public Meeting should take place on Monday 24 January from 7pm – 9pm in Victoria Hall. Estelle will book the hall.

Ronald will chair the meeting and David will also attend. The main purpose of the meeting will be to advise the public of the actions taken so far by the Community Council to identify/ investigate the projects which could be funded by the bequest. The Councillors need to have the support of the public before they can proceed. Hopefully, it will be possible to set up a sub – committee to complete the projects, which will include members of the public. 

The Councillors will discuss this public meeting in more depth at the next Council meeting on 10 January. Estelle will then produce posters to advertise the meeting.


EE





13

13.1

13.2

13.3


Treasurer’s Report

Vivienne emailed the report to Estelle to read out in her absence.

Income (26 October to 29 November 2010)
Total income:



£Nil

Expenditure (26 October to 29 November 2010)
Secretarial expenses: Nov      
£50.00

Approved Fireworks expenses:

Van Hire



£50.00

Fire performers


£50.00

Total expenditure:

          £150.00

Accounts Receivable


Nil

Accounts Payable balance

Nil

Bank & Cash in hand balances at 29 November 2010 =    £38,280.93
Ronald added that the Bonfire Night was a very successful event and raised about £600 for the Primary School. Grateful thanks were recorded to all those people who made the event happen.




14

14.1

14.2

14.3

14.4


Highland Councillors’ Reports

Budget Cuts

David advised that the Highland Council will have about  2.6% less cash to spend next year. This is a bit better than the 4% which was expected. Given pressures on costs, it leaves a £19m ‘budget gap’ for next year. This is the first time that Council’s have had to deal with a cash cut.

Bobby’s Tractor

David said that the tractor has been taken away for use in Dingwall as a number of tractors there are now beyond repair and the Highland Council cannot afford to replace them. The tractor was originally provided for north Black Isle but stayed in Cromarty as Bobby used it for a number of activities and he also maintained it. David added that Cromarty is the only town in the Black Isle to retain a village officer, so we are still quite lucky to have him. Bobby will be provided with a barrow and salt/ grit supplies to deal with icy roads/ pavements. Ian Hay suggested that he could provide another barrow for grit, if volunteers would come forward to assist with this task.

Ronald asked how much a tractor would cost. David estimated about £30k. Ronald will speak to Ian Hay about the cost of a new tractor for Cromarty, and the possibility of Cromarty owning its own tractor. Ronald will also investigate the possibility of funding for this.

Youth Development Officer

The vacancy for the Youth Development Officer has been advertised and Wanda has submitted her application. However, the post has been advertised as a temporary post as the future of the YDO roles are currently uncertain due to future budget availability.

HMI Meeting Room

Currently, the Cromarty Courthouse manages bookings and Anne Short holds the key when the Courthouse is closed. The Courthouse will no longer be able to manage this due to reduced opening hours and the fact that it is often run by volunteers.

Anne has offered to manage the bookings and the key, but the Highland Council are concerned that the library is having to cover the cost of electric for the meeting room. The library now has to manage its own budget for electricity and so can no longer cover the cost of electricity for meetings.

Ian Goode is looking into the future management of the room and David suggested that the Community Council should work with him on this matter. The Councillors agreed so David will advise Ian Goode accordingly.


RY

DA





14.5

14.6


East Hall

David advised that a number of trees will have to be felled behind the East Church, some because they have Dutch elm disease and some because they are obscuring the light entering the hall. The cost of this work will be met by the Common Good Fund.

Streetlights

Craig has been dealing with a number of street light problems over the last couple of weeks. A number of lights were not working along the slipway and on Marine Terrace. This problem has been resolved. A light on Braehead is missing its lantern but a new one has been ordered.




15

15.1 

15.2

15.3

15.4


Planning

Highland Councillors do not participate in planning related discussions and are not present for this Agenda item.

Highland Wide Local Development Plan

Lynne has received comments from some Councillors. Vanessa will pass on her comments to Lynne who will respond on behalf of the Council. The deadline date is 3 December.

Mr Alex Wilson – 56 Shore Street - application for planning and listed building for house extension. Lynne emailed the documents to Councillors for comment. She has received a number of comments/ objections to the plans as this proposed extension would change the view of Shore Street. Lynne will pass the comments on to Erica McArthur.

Mr Alan Mackenzie - Placement of oyster trestles within EU approved shellfish growing area in area above spring low tidal limit, Cromarty Bay. Vanessa asked if this meant replacement of the old equipment or new equipment going in. If new would the old ones then be removed. 

Secretary’s note: Lynne has since asked Erica McArthur who has responded 

“The application is for the placement of new trestles. The existing ones are not due to be removed and the site of these benefits from a lawful use. “
Mr Nick Symonds - 3 Urquhart Court  -  Erection of garage/ancillary residential accommodation for occupation in association with the house (Retrospective)

Ronald has received a letter of complaint from Mr & Mrs Ross of 4 Urquhart Court about this application. They are mainly concerned that this is a change of use from the original application. They are very concerned about the safety aspect of the building, as it is within the falling arc of the trees.

As Lynne was involved in the original application, she will not be able to respond on behalf of the Community Council, and Ronald cannot respond due to family connection.

The Councillors need to forward their comments to Erica McArthur of Planning.

Estelle was asked to advise Erica McArthur that a letter of complaint has been received and to ask her for the deadline date for comments to be received on this application. Estelle will advise the remaining Councillors of this date and they will formulate a response to Erica.

Estelle will acknowledge receipt of the letter from Mr & Mrs Ross. 

She will also copy the letter to Vivienne, Anne and Douglas so that they have the opportunity to comment.


LS
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16


Correspondence




16.1
Highland Council Quality Awards

Mr Dodds has written to thank the Community Council for their nominations, which were not shortlisted. Five members of staff received awards for being commended by their Community Council for special recognition. Snow plough operators Iain MacLeod, Charlie MacKinnon and Simon Miles from Skye were commended by Minginish Community Council for their sterling work last winter in keeping roads open. Katy Lee, a relief teacher in Achfary, Durness, Kinlochbervie, and Scourie, was commended by Scourie Community Council for her outstanding service to her communities and Doreen Wallens, a care at home worker in Ardnamurchan, was singled out for a commendation by Sunart Community Council
Di Agnew sent an email to thank the Community Council for nominating her. She said she enjoys working with the communities in the Black Isle and there is always so much going on in Cromarty and many challenges too.




16.2
Highland Council Licensing Board

The Ross Skye and Lochaber Divisional Licensing Board has issued a report detailing the Licensed Premises in the area. The Board would like to receive any comments on over-provision by 31 December 2010.

The Councillors were happy with the current situation in Cromarty.




16.3
Scottish Water

Scottish Water has issued its annual performance report for 2009/10. It states that it has exceeded its regulatory targets, improved drinking water and reduced power use and carbon footprints. Despite the impact of a severe winter, it has kept the average household bill to just less than £1/day – amongst the lowest average in the UK. Full report is available at www.scottishwater.co.uk



17
A.O.B.


17.1
Highland Council Website

Lynne commented that the Highland Council website had been down for a couple of days, as a result of a flood in Inverness College where the main server is located. This has caused some problems to parents, as this is where they check for school closures in severe weather. It is anticipated that the problems will be resolved tomorrow.




17.2
Promoting Cromarty 

Vivienne provided a report on this meeting which Estelle read to the Council. Please see copy at Appendix A.





Ronald thanked everyone for attending and for their input.

Date of Next Meetings

Monday 10 January 2011 

and Monday 28 February 2011 

 at 7.30pm

in the Hugh Miller Institute




APPENDIX A

Report on “Promoting Cromarty” Meeting held 17th September 2010 

The meeting was chaired by Councillor David Alston, with Steve Callahan, the National Trust for Scotland’s Northern Group Manager being the main speaker at the meeting.  The aim of the evening was to discuss and develop ideas which, when put into practice, would enhance Cromarty as a visitor destination.
The meeting was well attended by around 15 local trades people, Courthouse Trustees, retailers and accommodation providers.
A round the table discussion took place, and all agreed that an “Anti-Clash” Community diary was needed, to avoid several events being scheduled for the same evening, as happened very recently! Vivienne agreed to talk to Plexus Media about improving the look and accessibility of the online “CromartyLIve!” calendar, with a view to event holders being able to consult when forward planning their event timetables.
 It was also agreed that a small sub group consisting of Caroline Vawdrey (East Church) Vivienne Griffiths (The Emporium) and Jane Clunas (Accommodation provider, 92. Little Vennel) would meet to develop a “Trade Open Day” to be held early next year, when businesses, B& B’s, the Royal Hotel etc would all be available for interested persons to see what each had to offer, and at which time all opening times and dates, and any other relevant information could be collected and collated into an information sheet which could be displayed on the Community notice board in Bank Street for visitors to access.
The meeting also agreed that it would be worth looking at how the tourist season could be extended at each end, by way of special price offers, attractions remaining open for longer, and any other ideas!
It was agreed to reconvene the group in the New Year, and for those present to bring to the next meeting any more ideas to be discussed and taken forward.
Vivienne Griffiths
19th November 2010 
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